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The News from DARE
George Goebel 

Chief Editor

As always, this “Winter” issue of the DARE 
Newsletter is especially dedicated to thanking 

our many supporters for their generosity in the 
past year. The long list on the following pages is 
heartening evidence that there are many people 
and organizations that value our continuing 
work, and we are profoundly grateful to them all. 
Support from individuals and private foundations 
has always been important to keeping the DARE 
project alive, but it has never been so critical as it 
is now, when government funding is increasingly 
hard to get.

Unfortunately, we recently learned that the re-
quest we made to the National Endowment for 
the Humanities for support for the next two years 
(mid-2016 to mid-2018) was not funded. Without 
the prospect of more funds, we will have to re-
trench still further by the end of this year, and there 
is a very real possibility that the project will have 
to close its doors permanently in the near future.

We are not quitting if we don’t have to, and we 
continue to search for new sources of funds. Joan 
Hall, despite her “retirement,” is still hard at work 
bringing the good word (or rather words!) to more 
people and organizations. We are also trying some-
thing new—a page on the Benefunder website. 
Benefunder is a nonprofit organization with the 
purpose of bringing potential donors together with 
academic research projects in need of support, and 
this should bring DARE to the attention of people 
who would not otherwise know it existed. We hope 
that our old friends will continue to contribute as 
generously as they have in the past—and also that 
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they will do their part to spread their enthusiasm 
for the project to others!

Meanwhile, we are continuing our mission to 
update the Dictionary with new and revised entries. 
The third in our Quarterly Updates series was 
published on the DARE website early in February, 
and the fourth will probably be posted there by 
the time you you see this (http://dare.wisc.edu/
words/quarterly-updates). Together, these two 
Quarterly Updates comprise 107 entries. Twenty-
seven are entirely new entries or senses; we sug-
gest checking out the following, as a selection of 
some of the most intriguing: beetle organ, before 
(in the phrase to be just before [doing something]), 
Belgian pie, belly flower, Biloxi bacon, bilsted, 
and parking ramp. Most of the revised entries 
have been greatly expanded with new quotations, 
often leading to major ante- or postdatings, along 
with other improvements to definitions, etymolo-
gies, and regional labels that follow from the im-

http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU3/beetle-organ
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU3/before
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU4/belgian-pie
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU4/belly-flower
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU4/biloxi-bacon
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU4/bilsted
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU3/parking-ramp
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DARE Bascom Hill 
Contributor

$25,000 and above

National Endowment for 
the Humanities (exten-
sion), DC

UW–Madison English 
Department, WI

UW–Madison Office 
of the Provost & 
Vice Chancellor for 
Academic Affairs, WI

DARE Lake Mendota 
Associate

$10,000–$24,999

James J. Colt Foundation, 
Inc., for Donald & 
Patricia Oresman, NY 

Evjue Foundation, Inc., WI
Olive Bridge Fund, NY

DARE Family Member
$1,000–$9,999

Anonymous (2 donors)
Bridge Street Books, DC
Paul Haahr
Conrad Huss
Dennis & Carol  

Preston, OK
The Grace Jones 

Richardson Trust, NC
Hamilton Roddis 

Foundation, Inc., WI
Charles & Anne Scott, WI
Michael Tinkler
Linda Jordan Tucker, GA

DARE Circle of Friends
$500–$999

Martha Blalock, WI
Butterfly Fund, NY
Carol Doig, WA

Hope Holiner
Julia Ann Ihlenfeldt, WI
Linguistic Society of 

America
Robert H. Moore, VA
William & Sue Pogue, AL
Peter & Beth Rahko, WI
John Rosine & Claire 

Monod Cassidy, MD
George & Kathleen 

Schueppert, WI
Hascall Sharp, NC
Beatrice Jean Temp, TX
Robert S. Wachal, IA

DARE Supporter
Up to $499

Amy Aanrud
Mark Allen
Emmy Lou Anderson, SC
Anonymous (55 donors)
Jeffrey Anson
Louie & Barbara  

Attebery, ID
Cinda Axley, IL
Michael Ball
Leslie B. Barratt, IN
Sara Beckman
Karl N. Benghauser, MI
Lauren M. Blough, WI
Robert & Jean Bonar, CA
Bradley Booms
The Bowers/Fisher Family 

Trust, NM
Erin Brenner
Elizabeth A. Brinkman, OH
Barbara Brittingham, MA
Susan P. Bryant- 

Kimball, NH
John Bugge
Kathryn Bundy
Joseph Burlingame
Diya Chaudhuri
Mario Chavez

Stephen Chrisomalis, 
Canada

Cisco Systems, Inc., CA
Sherman Clarke
Annabelle Collins, WI
Lisa H. Cooper
Neva Corbin
Karen Cornwell & Kenneth 

Hammel, WI
Alfred C. Cottrell, NC
Joyce W. Crim, WI
Anne Curzan, MI
Susan De Witt Davie, WI 
Barbara H. Davis, MN
Robert & Rebecca De 

Smith, IA
Stephanie Devine
Gene L. Dewey, WI
Vincent Dimarco, VT
Aaron Dinkin
Nicole Guenther Discenza 
Owen R. Dombert, NY
Rosemary M. Dorney, WI
Douglas W. Downey, IL
Lillie Dremeaux, NY
Robert & Mary Eccles, MD
Jerry Esch
Carrie Anne Estill, France
Deignan Farrelly, AZ
Harold Farwell, NC
Barbara Felland, WI
Beverly Jean Flanigan, WI
Sibelan Forrester
Valerie M. Fridland, NV
Nancy Friedman, CA
Neil Garvin
Betty Ruth George, AK
Joe Germuska
E. W. Gilman
Tanya Gold
Barry Goldstein, MA
Dorothy Clark Gosting, WI
Eugene Green, MA 
Rachel Green

CONTRIBUTORS TO DARE IN 2015

The Dictionary of American Regional English is profoundly grateful for the generosity of these donors 
in 2015. Gifts were received by the Dictionary of American Regional English Fund and the Frederic 

G. Cassidy DARE Fund. Because this is a national project, it is particularly meaningful that donations 
were received from supporters in thirty-four states and the District of Columbia (and friends in Canada, 
France, and Germany as well). Donors listed without a state or country made contributions through the 
GoFundMe website, a fundraising platform that brought us to the attention of many people who might not 
otherwise have been aware of our situation.

Whether you are contemplating joining the ranks of DARE benefactors for the first time or renewing 
your support for our work, there could not be a more crucial time to make a contribution. Please read 
Chief Editor George Goebel’s article on page 1 and consider responding to our need by using the coupon 
on the back page of this Newsletter or visiting http://dare.wisc.edu/contact/donate.  F

Brad Greenlee, WA
Sally E. Greenwood, IL
Richard Grefe, VA
Elizabeth & Bezalel 

Haimson, WI
Brandon Haleamau, HI
Joan H. Hall, WI
Kenneth & Elizabeth 

Hammond, GA
Orin K. Hargraves, CO
Richard Hartzell
Ronnie L. Hess, WI
Joseph C. Hickerson, OR
Charles Houck, IN
Henry A. Ickes, VA
Shirley & Stanley  

Inhorn, WI
Betty J. Irwin, GA
Susan Isbell
Carrie A. Ives, TX
Telise E. Johnsen, WI
Paul Johnston
Mary & Dennis 

Kaczmarek, WI
Chris Kantarjiev
Aaron L. Katchen, MA
Douglas G. Kelling, NC
Coletta Kemper
Lorelai King
Constance K. Knop, WI
Joseph Komadina, MO
Gregory Kornbluh, MA
Virginia Moore Kruse & 

John Kruse, WI
Preston Larimer, IN
Ann Lauinger, NY
Nancy C. Lee, NY
Neil & Suzanne Lewis
Benjamin Lukoff
Cosima V. Lyttle, GA
Ronald K. S. Macaulay, CA
George Maier, NJ
James & Barbara  

Marran, IL

http://dare.wisc.edu/contact/donate
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Charles B. Martin, TX
Susan B. Matthews, SC
Thomas G. Mattson, MN
M. Mayer
Jean A. McConochie, WI
Paul McFedries
Alesia McManus
Daniel Midgley
Earle Miller, CA
Janet & Thomas  

Monk, WI
Betty Palmer Nelson, TN
John D. Niles, CO
Brendan O’Kane
Donald Payne
Christopher Phipps
Alexander Quine
Richard & Bonnie  

Quinn, NE
Samuel Raker

proved documentation. Some, like crotch horn ‘a 
deer or moose antler with two prongs; a deer or 
moose with such antlers,’ are virtually new entries. 
This appeared in Volume I of DARE as a single 
quotation without definition or regional label; it 
is now a substantial entry with eleven quotations 
which show the word in use from 1881 to 2012 and 
provide the evidence for the label “chiefly NEast.” 

We also continue to make good progress on the 
“bleeping project”—deleting personal data from 
the audio recordings made as part of the original 
DARE fieldwork, so that they can be made pub-
licly accessible. This semester we have four under-
graduate interns who are volunteering ten hours 
a week each to this project, and they have already 
finished “bleeping” recordings from nine states. 
Ohio is almost finished, and only Pennsylvania 
and New York remain after that.

Your support in the past has helped to make 
these things possible, and we hope you will con-
sider continuing that support by contributing to 
DARE. Please use the coupon on the back page of 
this Newsletter or visit http://dare.wisc.edu/con-
tact/donate to make a tax-deductible donation.  F

Sheila Regan
K. C. Rourke
Eric Rude, WI
Kathryn Rudolph
John Sabljak
Herlinda C. Saitz, MA
Peter & Cecilia Salber, NY
Jane McCleary Saral, GA
Wilbert & Genevieve 

Schauer Foundation, 
Inc., FL

Dan Schmidt
Julie Schnebly
Lynn & Edward  

Schten, WI
Carol & Pete Schuster
Schwa Fire
Michael C. Shapiro, WA
Christopher Small
Deborah Smith, VA
Donald Smith

John M. Smith, WI
Rose Smith, WI
Tracy Smith
Geneva Smitherman, MI
Louis & Elsbeth  

Solomon, WI
Steph Arbogast Spann
James C. Stalker, FL
Detlef Stark, Germany
Heather Stevenson
Anne J. Stone, MD
Sabrina A. Summers, AL
Berkley & Annemarie 

Tague, CO
Susan Tamasi
Robert W. Taylor, NY
Mark Tompkins, SC
Kendra Tutsch, WI
Richard P. Vacca, MA
Patricia A. VanDyke, MO
Barbara J. Vass, WI

Carl Voss
Peg & Ron Wallace
Fran Walsh
John & Nancy Webster, WI
Jonathan Weed, MA
Marc & Leslie  

Weinberger, WI
Bernard Weisberger
Deborah Weiss, MA
Chris Wells
Jean Whitaker, TX
Cherry & Roger  

Williams, TX
Elaine Wilson
Rosalind Woodward, WI
Beth & David Young, FL
Morris S. H. Young, WI
Bettie Zillman, WI
Alex Zucker
Ernest ZumBrunnen, CA

A Note of Thanks

To paraphrase Blanche DuBois, the Dictionary of 
American Regional English has always depended 

on the kindness (and expertise) of scholars and 
language enthusiasts across the country and the 
world. Earlier this year, University of Minnesota 
reference librarian Malaika Grant went to a great 
deal of trouble to verify an obscure reference in the 
National Grocers Bulletin—a publication we couldn’t 
access via the Internet or Interlibrary Loan. Her 
efforts enabled us to antedate DARE’s earliest cita-
tion for sense 2 of parking ramp by sixteen years. 
We are very grateful to Malaika for helping us 
“ramp up” our first Quarterly Update of 2016!  F

DARE Staffer Receives DSNA Award

Congratulations to our Social Media 
Representative, Erin Leary, who was re-

cently named the Audrey R. Duckert Presidential 
Honorary Member of the Dictionary Society of 
North America. When not generating Facebook 
and Twitter content for DARE, Erin is a Teaching 
Assistant and dissertator in the English Language 
and Linguistics program at UW–Madison; her pri-
mary research area is clausal modification in the 
noun phrase.  F

http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU3/crotch-horn
http://dare.wisc.edu/contact/donate
http://dare.wisc.edu/contact/donate
http://dare.wisc.edu/words/quarterly-updates/QU3/parking-ramp
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ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

Name: _________________________________________
Address: _ ______________________________________
City: ___________________________________________
State: ______ Zip: _ ______________________________
Please use this gift to support the Dictionary of 
American Regional English Fund.
o My/Our contribution of $________ is enclosed.
(Please make checks payable to:

“DARE/UW Foundation.”)
o Please charge my/our gift of $________ to my:

o MasterCard o Visa o AmEx
Card no. _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _ - _ _ _ _
Expiration date: __________
Cardholder name (please print):
_______________________________________________
Signature: ___________________  Date: _____________
    Please return this form to Dictionary of American 
Regional English Fund, University of Wisconsin 
Foundation, U.S. Bank Lockbox, P.O. Box 78807, 
Milwaukee, WI 53278-0807.
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